Minutes

Topsfield Zoning Board of Appeals

Virtual Meeting 

August 22, 2023
Chairman Bob Moriarty called the meeting to order at 7:01 pm. Board members present included Chairman Moriarty, Clerk David Merrill, Dave Moniz, Jody Clineff and Gregor Smith. Alternate Kristin Palace was not present. Lynne Bermudez, Sr. Administrative Assistant, was also present.  
Visitors named on screen via zoom:  Individuals associated with 252 Rowley Bridge Rd included Paul Guinee, Kevin Guinee, Bill Guinee, Attorney Frank DiLuna (attorney for Connemara Farm), Attorney James DeCoulos (applicant), and Attorney Nancy McCann (attorney for English Commons Condominium Association).  Individuals associated with 93 Main St. included Michael DiNicola (applicant), Rich Williams (Williams & Sparages) and Attorney Caitlin Masys.  Individuals associated with 462 Boston St. included Meagan O’Neill.  Also present were Ray Chesley, Zoning Enforcement Officer; Heidi Gaffney, Conservation Commission Agent; Martha Morrison, Planning Board Chair; members of the public and Boxford Cable Access TV.     
GOVERNOR’S ORDER
Chairman Moriarty read the following announcements:  

Pursuant to Chapter 2 of the Acts of 2023, this meeting will be conducted via remote means. Members of the public who wish to access the meeting may do so via the Zoom meeting identification as listed on the agenda. No in-person attendance of members of the public will be available, but every effort will be made to ensure that the public can adequately access the proceedings in real time, via technological means. In the event that we are unable to do so, for reasons of economic hardship and despite best efforts, we will post on the Town website:  www.topsfield-ma.gov an audio or video recording, transcript, or other comprehensive record of proceedings as soon as possible after the meeting. 
“The meeting is being recorded via ZOOM in the event that the connection is lost at any time during the meeting.  Is there anyone else present who wishes to record the meeting?”   There was no response.
207 BOSTON ST. – Public Hearing
Chairman Moriarty stated the applicant for 207 Boston St., Essex Agricultural Society, had requested a postponement of tonight’s public hearing on the Petitioner’s administrative appeal regarding whether camping was a grandfathered activity and the need for a special permit, until the ZBA’s 11-28-23 meeting.  The Petitioner also extended the Board’s deadline for a decision on the appeal until 12-19-23.  The Chairman provided context with background on the June public hearing and subsequent activities to date.   

Chairman Moriarity made a motion to approve Petitioner’s request to extend the public hearing  until the 11-28-23 meeting. The motion was seconded by David Moniz and passed 4-0-1 with a roll call vote as follows:

Chairman Bob Moriarty
yes
Clerk David Merrill

yes 

Member Dave Moniz

yes

Member Jody Clineff

yes
Member Gregor Smith
abstain (his computer disconnected from zoom)
252 ROWLEY BRIDGE RD – Deliberations/Vote

Chairman Moriarty provided a review of activities to date including the posting of an updated draft decision for 252 Rowley Bridge Rd. on the ZBA website on 8-21-23.  He reminded those present that since the public hearing was closed no comments will be taken from anyone other than the Board.  He noted this case was very complex with significant impacts to all involved which the Board has attempted to balance.  He expressed his gratitude for the representation provided by the attorneys for the abutters and the applicant.

Chairman Moriarty polled the Board to assess whether members were inclined to deny a special permit for the applicant or to grant the special permit with conditions.  Member Moniz stated he was inclined to deny while other members stated they were inclined to grant with conditions.

Chairman Moriarty then proceeded to poll members on the special permit conditions listed in the draft decision.  The polling resulted in agreement on the following conditions:   
· The facility shall be permitted to operate seven days a week.  Events at the facility with music are limited to Friday, Saturday and Sunday.  All music must end by 10:00 P.M. and the event itself shall end by 10:30 PM.
· For events that are held on Monday through Thursday, no music shall be permitted and the events must end by 9:00 PM. 
· For events at which there will be music, the tent facility must be set up in a way such that the direction the speakers are pointed in shall be a southerly direction towards the orchards and not directed towards residential abutters.
· Use of an amplified speaker during a wedding ceremony outside of the tented area is limited to days on which music is permitted and may be allowed no later than 7:00 PM. A single amplified speaker may be used, which shall be set up in a way such that the speaker is pointed in a southerly direction towards the orchards and not directed towards residents.
· All music that is played at the facility must be directed through a sound board or other device that will limit the sound level such that it cannot exceed 55 decibels at the property lines. 

· No live music shall be permitted until such time as the Applicant has presented documentation of the installation of the equipment required in the preceding condition. 

· Connemara Farm shall purchase and install sound monitoring equipment that will automatically read levels at the property lines.  The results will be recorded, logged and forwarded to the Town Building Department for review by the Wednesday following any weekend at which events with music are held.  

· Any lighting must be shielded, dark-sky compliant and faced away from any abutting residential properties.
· This finding and special permit shall only be valid through 11-30-23, the remainder of the 2023 operation of the facility.  The Applicant shall be required to reapply for the finding and special permit for the 2024 and following seasons at which time the Board will have information on the actual impact of the facility on its neighbors with the conditions in place. 

· The special Permit is personal to Connemara House Farm LLC and members of the Guinee family.  The Permit shall cease upon sale of the membership in the limited liability company, or control thereof, and/or sale of the real estate or upon a substantial change in use of the facility without prior notification to and approval by the Board. 

Gregor Smith made a motion to grant the special permit for a Conference and Event Facility to the applicant subject to the conditions enumerated in the draft decision as modified by the Board’s discussion this evening. The motion was seconded by Jody Clineff and it passed unanimously with a roll call vote as follows:   

Chairman Bob Moriarty
yes

Clerk David Merrill

yes 

Member Dave Moniz

yes

Member Jody Clineff

yes
Member Gregor Smith
yes
93 MAIN ST. – Public Hearing
Lynne Bermudez read the legal notice for 93 Main Street. Chairman Moriarty welcomed Michael DiNicola, applicant and owner of 93 Main St. and asked that he review the appeal he submitted concerning the Building Inspector’s decision to provide a building permit for 97 Main St. and his reasons for his appeal.  Mr. DiNicola stated he felt the process was not followed and steps were out of order.  The main reason for his appeal, though, was the potential presence of wetlands or an intermittent stream on the property.  He cited as his evidence that the Site Plan submitted for the Stormwater Permit indicated a stream on the lot.  Since the lot is currently listed as having 20,000 square feet (the minimum area required for a buildable lot in the Central Residential District) any wetlands or stream would reduce the lot’s square footage below 20,000, making it an unbuildable lot.  Mr. DiNicola did not have any documentation from a wetland scientist to attest to the existence of an intermittent stream or wetlands. 
Chairman Moriarty noted that as Member Gregor Smith is an abutter to 93 Main St. he would be recusing himself from tonight’s discussion and vote.
Heidi Gaffney, Conservation Commission Agent, stated that there has been no official determination made by the Conservation Commission concerning 97 Main St.  The intermittent stream identified on the Site Plan for 97 Main St. was not reviewed or confirmed.  In March of 2023 she had been asked to conduct soil testing at 97 Main St., which was outside the allowable timeframe for soil testing (April 15 through September 1).  Anytime soil testing is requested it requires Ms. Gaffney to go out and take a look.  As soil testing could not be conducted and as the engineer wanted to keep the project moving forward, the engineer indicated a possible stream on the site plan and showed the house could still be built far enough away so that if any stream or wetlands was found to exist on the property, construction could be conducted well outside the buffer zone.  Attorney Masys and Rich Williams (of Williams & Sparages) stated that since the creation of the Site Plan, Williams & Sparages, had their wetland scientist evaluate the property and determined there is no evidence of wetlands or an intermittent stream. Ms. Gaffney stated there is also no state wetlands jurisdiction for 97 Main St.  

After discussion about the formation/history of the lot, the testimony concerning the presence of wetlands/a stream and no comments from the public, Chairman Moriarty made a motion to close the public hearing.    The motion was seconded by David Merrill and passed unanimously 4-0 with a roll call vote as follows:

Chairman Bob Moriarty
yes
Clerk David Merrill

yes 

Member Dave Moniz

yes

Member Jody Clineff

yes
Chairman Moriarty made a motion to deny the appeal of the Building Inspector by Mr. DiNicola on the basis there is inadequate evidence that there is a watercourse or other wetland resource located on the property such that the lot lacks the required 20,000 square feet of buildable area.  The motion was seconded by David Merrill and passed 4-0 with a roll call vote as follows:

Chairman Bob Moriarty
yes
Clerk David Merrill

yes 

Member Dave Moniz

yes

Member Jody Clineff

yes
462 BOSTON ST.  Suite 1-1 – Public Hearing
Lynne Bermudez read the legal notice.  Chairman Moriarty welcomed the applicant Meagan O’Neill and asked if she could describe what she intends to do.  Ms. O’Neill provided an overview of her background and her physical therapy business, days and hours of operation, available parking, equipment/setup of her office, number of employees, and how many people will be in the office at one time.  She has signed a lease contingent on financing.  
After questions and discussion with the Board, and no comments from the public, Chairman Moriarty made a motion to close the public hearing.  The motion was seconded by David Merrill and the motion carried unanimously 5-0 as follows:

Chairman Bob Moriarty
yes
Clerk David Merrill

yes 

Member Dave Moniz

yes

Member Jody Clineff

yes
Member Gregor Smith
yes
Jody Clineff made a motion to grant the special permit for the operation as described with the condition that hours of operation not to exceed Monday through Friday 9am -7pm and Saturday 8am-12pm.  The motion was seconded by Gregor Smith and the motion carried unanimously 5-0 as follows:

Chairman Bob Moriarty
yes
Clerk David Merrill

yes 

Member Dave Moniz

yes

Member Jody Clineff

yes
Member Gregor Smith
yes
MINUTES of 6/27/23 – Discussion/Vote

David Moniz made a motion to accept the minutes of 6-27-23 as amended.  The motion was seconded by David Merrill and passed unanimously 5-0 with a roll call vote as follows:

Chairman Bob Moriarty
yes
Clerk David Merrill

yes 

Member Dave Moniz

yes

Member Jody Clineff

yes
Member Gregor Smith
yes
Bob Moriarty made a motion to accept the minutes of 7-25-23 as amended.  The motion was seconded by Jody Clineff and passed unanimously 5-0 with a roll call vote as follows:

Chairman Bob Moriarty
yes
Clerk David Merrill

yes 

Member Dave Moniz

yes

Member Jody Clineff

yes
Member Gregor Smith
yes
The Board discussed and agreed to meet jointly with the Planning Board at the ZBA’s 9-26-23 meeting to hear from Gregor Smith, Chair of the Master Plan Steering Committee, on proposed goals and strategies identified in the Master Plan being developed for the Town.
ADJOURN
At 8:43 pm Gregor Smith made a motion to adjourn. Jody Clineff seconded the motion and it passed unanimously with a roll call vote as follows: 
Chairman Bob Moriarty
yes

Clerk David Merrill

yes 

Member Dave Moniz

yes

Member Jody Clineff

yes

Member Gregor Smith
yes

Respectfully submitted,

Lynne Bermudez
Sr. Administrative Assistant

DOCUMENTS
Per the Open Meeting Law, documents that were either distributed to the Zoning Board of Appeals before the meeting or discussed at the meeting were:

1. Agenda 
2. 252 Rowley Bridge Rd: Draft Decision 8-21-23
3. 207 Boston St. – Petitioner’s request for postponement of the 8-22-23 public hearing
4. 93 Main St. – Appeal application 7-5-23, abutter list, Cons Comm letter re 97 Main St. 6-2023, Letter from 97 Main St. engineer (William & Sparages) 7-25-23, Sanitary System Design for 97 Main St. from William & Sparages 7-25-23, Applicant's attorney's letter to Zoning Enforcement Officer 8-4-23, 97 Main St. Stormwater Plan 
5. 462 Boston St. Suite 1-1: Special Permit Application, Office Drawings
6. Draft Meeting Minutes 6-27-23 & 7-25-23 
Approved at the 10-24-23 ZBA meeting.
Pursuant to the 'Open Meeting Law,' G.L. 39, § 23B, the approval of these minutes by the Committee constitutes a certification of the date, time and place of the meeting, the members present and absent, and the actions taken at the meeting. Any other description of statements made by any person, or the summary of the discussion of any matter, is included for the purpose of context only, and no certification, express or implied, is made by the Committee as to the completeness or accuracy of such statements.
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